
SUMMARY MINUTES  
PUBLISHED BY THE AUTHORITY OF THE CITY COUNCIL 

OF BLOOMINGTON, ILLINOIS 
MONDAY, OCTOBER 10, 2016; 7:00 P.M. 

 
1. Call to Order 

 
The Council convened in Regular Session in the Council Chambers, City Hall Building, 

at 7:00 p.m., Monday, October 10, 2016.  The Meeting was called to order by Mayor Pro-Tem 
Schmidt. 
 

2. Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag 
 

The Meeting was opened by Pledging Allegiance to the Flag followed by a moment of 
silent prayer. 
 

3. Remain Standing for a Moment of Silent Prayer 
 
4. Roll Call 

 
 Mayor Pro-Tem Schmidt directed the City Clerk to call the roll and the following 
members of Council answered present: 
 

Aldermen: Kevin Lower, David Sage, Mboka Mwilambwe, Amelia Buragas, Joni 
Painter, Karen Schmidt, Scott Black, Diana Hauman, and Jim Fruin.   

 
Alderman absent: Mayor Tari Renner 
 

 Staff Present: David Hales; City Manager, Steve Rasmussen; Assistant City Manager, 
Jeffrey Jurgens; Corporation Counsel, Cherry L. Lawson; City Clerk, George Boyle; Assistant 
Corporation Counsel, Tom Dabareiner; Community Development Director, Austin Grammer; 
Economic Development Coordinator, Laurie Wollrab; Payroll and Benefits Manager, Jim Karch; 
Public Works Director, Brendan Hefner; Chief of Police, Kenneth Bays; Assistant Chief of 
Police, Brian Mohr; Chief of Fire, Melissa Hon; Assistant to City Manager, and other City staff 
were also present. 
 

5. Recognition / Appointments 
 

 The following were presented: 
 
A. Proclamation declaring October 9 – 15, 2016 as “Fire Prevention Week”. 
 
B.  Proclamation declaring October 2016 as, “Domestic Violence Awareness   
            Month and Stand Up With Me Campaign Month.” 
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C.  Recognition of Achievement, Diversity Project Collaborative Mural. 
 
Certificate of Award of Diversity Project Collaborative Mural: Artist and  
Mentor; Vince Bobrosky, Project Founder; Jeff Schwartz, Participants;  
Maximillian Beck, Richie Beck, Ethan Clay, Molly Klessig, Kristin Koe, Ved Lombar, 
Abhiru Raut, Olivia Urquizo, Oakar Urquizo.  

 
D.        Appointment of Anthony Jones to the Bloomington Human Relations Commission. 
 
E.        Appointment of Thomas Whalen to the Bloomington Board of Fire and Police 
           Commissioners. 

 
6. Public Comment 

 
 Mayor Pro-Tem Schmidt opened the meeting to receive Public Comment. The following 
individuals provided comments during the meeting. 
 

Surena Fish 
William Gustavson 
Carl Woodward 
Frank Hoffman 
Marlene Gregor 

    
6. Consent Agenda 

 
 The following was presented: 

 
 Mayor Pro-Tem Schmidt asked Council whether there were any items to be removed 
from the Consent Agenda for further discussion. 
 
  Motion by Alderman Hauman, seconded by Alderman Painter, that the Consent 
Agenda Items be approved with the exceptions of items 7I and 7R.  
 
 Mayor Pro-Tem Schmidt directed the Clerk to call the roll which resulted in the 
following: 
 
 Ayes: Aldermen Lower, Sage, Mwilambwe, Buragas, Painter, Schmidt, Black, 
Hauman and Fruin. 
 

 Nays: None.  
 
 Motion carried. 
 

The following was presented:  
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Item 7A. Consideration of approving the Minutes of the September 26, 2016 Regular 
City Council Meeting. 
 
 The following was presented: 
 

Item 7B. Consideration of approving Bills, Payroll, Electronic Transfers in the amount of 
$5,337,370.73.   
 
 The following was presented: 
 

Item 7C. Consideration of Approving Appointments to various Commissions. 
 

 The following was presented: 
 
Item 7D. Consideration of approving the purchase of mowers for the Parks, Recreation 

and Cultural Arts Department.    
  
 The following was presented: 
 

Item 7E. Consideration of Analysis of a Proposal and Approval of a Contract with 
Corrective Asphalt Materials, LLC in the amount of $100,000 for FY 2017 Pavement 
Preservation.   

 
 The following was presented: 

 
Item 7F. Consideration of approving a Professional Services Contract with BLDD 

Architects, Inc. for Professional Architectural Services for Fire Station Alerting, (RFQ 2016-04).    
 
 The following was presented: 
 

Item 7G. Consideration of review and approval of funding a shoreline stabilization 
installation at Comlara Park Campsite, Evergreen Lake through the City’s Intergovernmental 
Agreement with McLean County, The Town of Normal, and the McLean County Soil and Water 
Conservation District. 

 
The following was presented: 

 
Item 7H. Consideration of approving an extension of Fuel Contract with Evergreen FS 

for Fleet Vehicles and Equipment.   
 
 The following was presented: 
 
 Item 7I. Consideration of adopting a Resolution waiving the bidding requirements, and 
approving the purchase of five (5) portable beverage carts for the U.S. Cellular Coliseum. This 
item was pulled from the agenda for further Council discussion.  
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RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 36 
 

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING W A I V I N G  T H E  T E C H N I C A L  B I D D I N G  
R E Q U I R E M E N T S  A N D  A P P R O V I N G  T H E  PURCHASE OF FIVE PORTABLE 

BEVERAGE CARTS FROM IOWA ROTOCAST PLASTICS, INC. 
 
 The following was presented: 
 
 Item 7J. Consideration of adopting an Ordinance approving a Petition from Various 
Petitioners, for an expedited final plat for Meadow Ridge Subdivision, located South of Veterans 
Parkway and West of Morris Avenue.   
 

ORDINANCE NO. 2016 - 101 
 

AN ORDINANCE APPROVING THE FINAL PLAT OF MEADOW RIDGE SUBDIVISION 
 
 The following was presented: 
 

Item 7K. Consideration of adopting an Ordinance approving a Petition to Rezone 901 W. 
MacArthur Avenue from R-1C, Single Family Residential District to R-1C with the S-4 Historic 
Preservation District Overlay. 

 
ORDINANCE NO. 2016 - 102 

 
AN ORDINANCE REZONING 901 W MACARTHUR AVE FROM R-1C, SINGLE FAMILY 

RESIDENTIAL to R-1C, SINGLE FAMILY RESIDENTIAL WITH THE S-4 HISTORIC 
PRESERVATION DISTRICT OVERLAY 

 
 The following was presented: 
 

Item 7L. Consideration of adopting an Ordinance approving a Petition to Rezone 913 W. 
MacArthur Avenue from R-1C, Single Family Residential District to R-1C with the S-4 Historic 
Preservation District Overlay. 
 

ORDINANCE NO. 2016 - 103 
 

AN ORDINANCE REZONING 913 W. MACARTHUR AVE. FROM R-1C, SINGLE FAMILY 
RESIDENTIAL to R-1C, SINGLE FAMILY RESIDENTIAL WITH THE S-4 HISTORIC 

PRESERVATION DISTRICT OVERLAY 
 

The following was presented:  
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Item 7M. Consideration of adopting an Ordinance approving a Petition to Rezone 931 W. 
MacArthur Ave from R-1C, Single Family Residential District to R-1C with the S-4 Historic 
Preservation District Overlay. 

 
ORDINANCE NO. 2016 - 104 

 
AN ORDINANCE REZONING 931 W MACARTHUR AVE FROM R-1C, SINGLE FAMILY 

RESIDENTIAL to R-1C, SINGLE FAMILY RESIDENTIAL WITH THE S-4 HISTORIC 
PRESERVATION DISTRICT OVERLAY 

 
 The following was presented: 
 

Item 7N. Consideration of approving a Lake Bloomington Lease Transfer Petition for Lot 
15, Block 5 of Camp Kickapoo, from the Elizabeth A. Weir estate to Ruth A. Trower and Susan 
R. Trower. 
 
 The following was presented: 
 
 Item 7O. Consideration of the application of 8 Bit II, Inc., d/b/a 8 Bit Beercade located at 
236 E. Front St Suite 1, requesting a TAS liquor license which would allow the sale of all types 
of alcohol by the glass for consumption on the premises seven (7) days a week.   
 
 The following was presented: 
 

Item 7P. Consideration of the application of Al Sagri Group LLC, d/b/a Garden of 
Paradise Restaurant, located at 1412 E Empire, requesting a RAS liquor license which would 
allow the sale of all types of alcohol by the glass for consumption on the premises seven (7) days 
a week. 
 
 The following was presented:  
 
 Item 7Q. Consideration of the application of Rosy’s Grill Restaurant, Inc., d/b/a Rosy’s 
Grill, located at 912 W. Market St., requesting an RBS liquor license which would allow the sale 
of beer and wine only by the glass for consumption on the premises seven (7) days a week. 
 
 The following was presented: 
 
 Item 7R. Consideration of the application of Extravaganza Ballroom, Inc., d/b/a 
Extravaganza Ballroom, located at 113 E. Monroe, requesting an EAS liquor license which 
would allow the sale of all types of alcohol by the glass for consumption on the premises seven 
(7) days a week or subject to the conditions set forth in the Recommendation/Motion. This item 
was pulled from the agenda for further Council discussion.  
 
 The following was presented: 
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 Item 7S. Consideration of an Ordinance Suspending Portions of Chapter 6 of the City 
Code to Allow Possession of Open Alcohol on Public Property in a portion of downtown 
Bloomington during the “A Noble Run” event on October 22, 2016. 

 
ORDINANCE NO. 2016 - 105 

 
AN ORDINANCE SUSPENDING PORTIONS OF SECTION 26(d) OF CHAPTER 6 OF THE 

BLOOMINGTON CITY CODE TO ALLOW POSSESSION OF OPEN ALCOHOL ON 
PUBLIC PROPERTY IN A PORTION OF DOWNTOWN BLOOMINGTON DURING THE 

“A NOBLE RUN” EVENT. 
 
 The following was presented: 
 
 Item 7T. Consideration of approving an Ordinance Suspending Portions of Section 701 of 
Chapter 31 and Section 26(d) of Chapter 6 of the City Code for a Wedding Reception at Miller 
Park Pavilion on November 5, 2016.   
 

ORDINANCE NO. 2016 - 106 
 

AN ORDINANCE SUSPENDING PORTIONS OF SECTION 701 OF CHAPTER 31 AND 
SECTION 26(d) OF CHAPTER 6 OF THE CITY CODE FOR A WEDDING RECEPTION AT 

MILLER PARK PAVILION ON NOVEMBER 5, 2016 
 

 The following was presented: 
 
 Item 7U. Consideration of approving an Ordinance Suspending Portions of Section 701 
of Chapter 31 and Section 26(d) of Chapter 6 of the City Code for a Wedding Reception at 
Miller Park Pavilion on November 19, 2016.   
 

ORDINANCE NO. 2016 - 107 
 

AN ORDINANCE SUSPENDING PORTIONS OF SECTION 701 OF CHAPTER 31 AND 
SECTION 26(d) OF CHAPTER 6 OF THE CITY CODE FOR A WEDDING RECEPTION AT 

MILLER PARK PAVILION ON NOVEMBER 19, 2016 
 

 The following was presented: 
 
 Item 7V. Consideration of approving an Ordinance Suspending Portions of Section 701 
of Chapter 31 and Section 26(d) of Chapter 6 of the City Code for a Wedding Reception at 
Miller Park Pavilion on March 25, 2017. 
 

ORDINANCE NO. 2016 - 108 
 

AN ORDINANCE SUSPENDING PORTIONS OF SECTION 701 OF CHAPTER 31 AND 
SECTION 26(d) OF CHAPTER 6 OF THE CITY CODE FOR A WEDDING RECEPTION AT 

MILLER PARK PAVILION ON MARCH 25, 2017 
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 The following was presented: 
 
 Item 7I. Consideration of adopting a Resolution waiving the bidding requirements, and 
approving the purchase of five (5) portable beverage carts for the U.S. Cellular Coliseum. This 
item was pulled from the agenda for further Council discussion.  
 

Alderman Lower stated concerns of the City continuing to add to bottom line expenses of 
the Coliseum. The citizens are continually having to pick up these costs. Alderman Lower 
wanted clarification as to why Venue Works was not supplying the carts as part of their contract.  

Mr. Hales stated that Venue Works is the Manager of the Coliseum. It is not a general 
practice for Managers of these arenas and Coliseums to be investing in fixed assets unless the 
owner of the facility incorporates that asset and reimbursement for the fixed asset costs into their 
overall compensation formula.   

Curtis Webb; Executive Director of Venue Works, discussed the value of these carts. 
There are two concessions that serve and create congestion, making it hard for traffic to flow 
through. These carts are meant to create space and give flexibility to move around into any 
configuration needed. These carts would be placed on the concourse, arena and suite levels. They 
create a life-safety piece by allowing traffic to flow through the concourse faster and easier. 
From a service standpoint, it increases service levels.  

Alderman Lower asked whether the City was aware of these expenses that have arisen 
when contract was signed.  

Mr. Webb stated his company knew there would be future costs after looking at the 
layout, but cannot speak for the city.  

Alderman Lower asked whether the city would have to invest in more of these future 
expenses and what the expenses would be. He requested that a list of those expenses be provided 
to Council.   

Mr. Webb stated there will be future investing. He could not mention specific 
investments at this time, but Venue Works would figure out what those investments will be.  

Mr. Hales stated that many of these improvements, to the Coliseum, would be presented 
within the Five Year Capital Improvement Plan.  

Alderman Black stated that easier access to beverages is an investment for the City to 
make more money; thus allowing revenue to be regained over time.  

Motion by Alderman Black, seconded by Alderman Buragas, that a Resolution 
waiving the bidding requirements to approve the purchase of five (5) portable beverage 
carts from Iowa Rotocast Plastics, Inc. in the amount of $72,810.00, be approved, the City 
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Manager authorized to execute any necessary documents to effectuate the purchase, and 
the Mayor and City Clerk be authorized to execute the Resolution. 
 
 Mayor Pro-Tem Schmidt directed the Clerk to call the roll which resulted in the 
following: 
 
 Ayes: Aldermen Lower, Sage, Mwilambwe, Buragas, Painter, Schmidt, Black, 
Hauman and Fruin. 
 

 Nays: None.  
 

Motion carried. 
 
The following was presented: 
 
Item 7R. Consideration of the application of Extravaganza Ballroom, Inc., d/b/a 

Extravaganza Ballroom, located at 113 E. Monroe, requesting an EAS liquor license which 
would allow the sale of all types of alcohol by the glass for consumption on the premises seven 
(7) days a week or subject to the conditions set forth in the Recommendation/Motion. This item 
was pulled from the agenda for further Council discussion.  

 
Alderman Lower asked whether this item was reviewed solely by Mayor Renner or if it 

was reviewed by all members of the Liquor Commission.  

Alderman Black stated, that in the minutes provided, it was mentioned clearly of two 
hearings where the full Liquor Commission reviewed and discussed this item.  

Alderman Lower stated concerns for parking, who the principal of the business was; is it 
a 19 year old minor or is there someone that can legally serve alcohol and be responsible, and the 
occupancy level. He stated this business would be in an area where there are no other like- 
businesses in the area. The City would be exposing the business district to a different 
atmosphere. 

Mr. Boyle addressed the principal issue by stating the 19 year old man was the translator 
and spokesperson for the business. He does not appear as an owner on the application. The 
business is owned by his father; Julio Costanato and another partner by the name of Zachary 
Scogins. Mr. Boyle stated there were two public hearings on this item; one on July 12, 2016 and 
the other on August 9, 2016. At the July 12, 2016 Hearing all three members of the Liquor 
Commission were present. At the August 9, 2016 meeting, the Mayor had a scheduling conflict 
and left the Hearing early. The control of the meeting was left with Commissioner Jordan. Both 
Liquor Commissioners voted for Council to approve a license with the four conditions that are 
listed in the motion.  
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Mr. Hales stated that excerpts from the Downtown Master Plan were included with this 
item to show that this drinking establishment is not within the two recommended areas proposed 
for drinking establishments within the Plan.  

Alderman Mwilambwe asked whether the Liquor Commission was aware of this location 
information during the Hearing.  

Mr. Boyle stated he did not recall this information being discussed at either of the two 
Liquor Commission meetings and it is not cited in the minutes.  

Alderman Hauman expressed concerns of proper parking and of the occupancy level.  

Alderman Black cited minutes from the Liquor Commission meeting which revealed this 
establishment has shown, on multiple occasions, they are willing to work with the City and 
change things that have been requested. He stated this is a business the City should want to work 
with as they have shown their willingness to make proper changes.  

Alderman Buragas stated, if the establishment was located in a different area, the 
decision to approve would be much easier. Bringing a new type of business to the Downtown 
area could be a huge asset. Council has seen what happens when these decisions go wrong. 
Alderman Buragas suggested to Council, that if the motion to approve fails, that Council send 
this item back to the Liquor Commissioner to get additional information and to give the 
applicants every possible chance to provide information needed.  

Alderman Fruin stated, The Police Department has struggled to keep track of occupancy 
levels and regulating conditions of each establishment. He suggested sending the item back to 
the Liquor Commissioner for further review. 

Mr. Boyle stated the next Liquor Commission is on the November 8, 2016.  

Motion by Alderman Hauman , seconded by Alderman Black, that From two of the 
Commissioners serving at the time that the application of Extravaganza Ballroom, Inc., 
d/b/a Extravaganza Ballroom, located at 113 E. Monroe, requesting an EAS liquor license 
which would allow the sale of all types of alcohol by the glass for consumption on the 
premises seven (7) days a week, be approved contingent upon: 1. that alcohol sales cease at 
12:00 a.m. (Midnight); 2. that the establishment shall close at 1:00 a.m.; 3. that the 
establishment will be open only Friday through Sunday; 4. that the maximum occupancy 
allowed in the establishment shall be the lesser of 200 persons or the occupancy load 
determined by the Fire Inspector. Note the Liquor Commissioner has not made a 
recommendation on this item.  
 
 Mayor Pro-Tem Schmidt directed the Clerk to call the roll which resulted in the 
following: 
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 Ayes: Aldermen Black. 
 

 Nays: Alderman Lower, Sage, Mwilambwe, Buragas, Painter, Schmidt, Hauman, 
and Fruin.  

 
Motion failed. 
 
Motion by Alderman Lower, seconded by Alderman Buragas, that this item be sent 

back to the Liquor Commission for a second consideration on specification of location in 
regards to the Downtown Master Plan, concerns for parking, concerns of experience of 
who will be running the business and their age, and to put something in writing that states 
this business will not rent out to the public, will not bring bands in if they are not renting 
the building through contract for a private party, and it will not be a public venue for 
entertainment and alcohol.  
 
 Mayor Pro-Tem Schmidt directed the Clerk to call the roll which resulted in the 
following: 
 
 Ayes: Aldermen Lower, Sage, Mwilambwe, Buragas, Painter, Black, and Fruin. 
 
 Nays: Mayor Pro-Tem Schmidt and Hauman. 
 

Motion carried. 
 
Public Hearing 
 
 The following was presented:  
 
 Item 8A.   Public Hearing for the Downtown-Southwest Redevelopment Project Area 
  
 (a)  Public Hearing Downtown-Southwest Redevelopment Project Area 
       (i) Open Public Hearing  
      (ii) Staff Overview (Presentation by Austin Grammer, Economic Development 
   Coordinator 5 minutes) 
        (iii) Public Comment 
         (iv) Close Public Hearing 
 

Mayor Pro tem Schmidt stated this Public Hearing was the next step in putting a TIF 
together for this project to move forward.  

Mr. Grammer cited a timeline of events bringing us up to date with tonight’s Public 
Hearing. On May 9, 2016 Council approved an Ordinance for PGAV to conduct a Feasibility 
Study and draft a Redevelopment Plan for the study area. On August 22, 2016 Council approved 
an Ordinance setting a time and place for the required Public Hearing and establishing a date for 
the meeting of the Joint Review Board (JRB). The Joint Review Board was held on September 8, 
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2016 and all taxing districts present voted in favor of the City Council to create a TIF district in 
this particular area. The JRB reviewed the Redevelopment Plan and Mr. Grammer presented a 
report of that review. Fourteen days from today’s date would be the earliest date for Council to 
adopt the three ordinances that would create the TIF district.  

 As outlined in the Redevelopment Plan, the TIF district is in cohesion with the adopted 
City of Bloomington Comprehensive Plan. The Comprehensive Plan stated that this Downtown 
area be a mixed use TIF district. PGAV has thoroughly analyzed these properties and determined 
they are eligible for inclusion in a TIF district. PGAV determined that a portion of this TIF area 
also meets the requirements for a “Blighted Area.”  

 Mayor Pro-Tem Schmidt opened the Hearing to receive Public Comment. The following 
individuals provided comments during the Hearing. 
 
 Paula Stubblefield  

Bruce Meeks 
Cecelia Toheart  
 
The Public Hearing was declared closed.  

 This item was a Public Hearing with no vote.  
 
 The following was presented: 
  

Item 8B. Public hearing on Petitions from the Public Building Commission of McLean 
   County, for a Street Vacation Plat for Main Street between Olive Street and  
   Front Street. 
 

(a)  Public Hearing Petition from the Public Building Commission of McLean 
County, for a street vacation plat for Main Street between Olive Street and Front Street. 
  (i) Open Public Hearing  
  (ii) Staff Overview (Presentation by Jim Karch, Director of Public Works,  
                                    Eric Schmitt, McLean County Administrative Services, and John Bishop,   
                                    Farnsworth 15 minutes) 
  (iii) Public Comment 
  (iv) Close Public Hearing 
 

Mr. Karch stated he would be presenting the Public Hearing process and then 
recommending that Council approve the Vacation of Main Street between Front and Olive. Due 
to this project dealing with the expansion of the Law and Justice Center of McLean County, staff 
felt it was best if John Bishop; project manager from the Farnsworth Group, to speak to Council 
on this item.  
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Mr. Bishop stated they are currently in design for the expansion of the Law and Justice 
Center. It is intended to take the location of the municipal parking lot, east of the Law and Justice 
Center. He presented the initial architectural renderings as approved through the County. The 
building will be three stories tall with two mezzanine levels and a pent house on the roof. This 
building will be used primarily as a housing unit for the Law and Justice Center with service 
areas included. There will be one point of access for public entrance.  

Mr. Hales asked for clarification of the height under the connecting walkway and if 
pedestrians would be able to walk underneath.  

Mr. Bishop stated there would be an ornamental fence around this area and no access for 
pedestrians to walk underneath. There would be approximately 9 feet vertical height underneath.  

Mayor Pro-Tem Schmidt asked for an approximate timetable for this project.  

Mr. Bishop stated the current schedule is to have the project out for bid in late January or 
early February. Bids are awarded in early March and then construction begins late March or 
early April.  

 Mayor Pro-Tem Schmidt opened the Hearing to receive Public Comment. The following 
individuals provided comments during the Hearing. 
 
 Paula Stubblefield  

Cecelia Toheart  
 
The Public Hearing was declared closed.  

 This item was a Public Hearing with no vote.  
 
Regular Agenda 
 
 The following was presented: 
 
 Item 9A. Consideration of adopting: 
 
  a). An Ordinance Approving Petitions from the Public Building Commission of 

McLean County for a Street Vacation Plat for Main Street between Olive Street and 
Front Street 

 
ORDINANCE NO. 2016 - 109 

 
AN ORDINANCE APPROVING THE MAIN STREET VACATION PLAT 

 
  b). An Ordinance Approving Petitions from the Public Building Commission of 

McLean County for an Expedited Final Plat for McLean County Government 
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Subdivision, located west of East Street, North of Olive Street, and south of Front 
Street. 

 
ORDINANCE NO. 2016 - 110 

 
AN ORDINANCE APPROVING THE FINAL PLAT OF MCLEAN COUNTY 

GOVERNMENT SUBDIVISION 
 

 No discussion was needed.  
 

Motion by Alderman Black, seconded by Alderman Hauman, that the Ordinances 
be passed approving the street vacation plat and the expedited final plat for McLean 
County Government Subdivision and that the Mayor and City Clerk be authorized to sign 
the necessary documents. 
 
 Mayor Pro-Tem Schmidt directed the Clerk to call the roll which resulted in the 
following: 
 
 Ayes: Aldermen Lower, Sage, Mwilambwe, Painter, Schmidt, Black, Hauman and 
Fruin. 
 

 Nays: None.  
 

 Recused: Alderman Amelia Buragas 
 [8:26 PM Minutes:] Alderman Buragas left the dais. 
 [8:27 PM Minutes:] Alderman Buragas returned to the Meeting. 
 
 Motion carried. 

 
 The following was presented:  
 
 Item 9B. Consideration of approving a Professional Services Contract with Shive-Hattery, 
Inc. for Professional Architectural, Environmental and Land Surveying Services for Police 
Indoor Training Facility Improvements, (RFQ 2016-04). 
 
 Mr. Hales stated that this particular contract came before Council back in March of 2016. 
This is the only project being considered under this Contract for an addition to the Police 
Training Facility. There were concerns raised about what future funding goals would be. The 
City of Bloomington is the owner and manager of this building.  

Kenneth Bays; Assistant Chief of Police, provided a brief history of the Police training 
facility. He stated key issues within the facility and why they exist. He stated that it is imperative 
that law enforcement officers receive the most comprehensive training available. A dedicated 
training facility is necessary to provide the most effective training. Routine minimum training is 
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no longer adequate. A dedicated training facility allows for training to be consistent with current 
day to day needs.  

Alderman Sage asked Assistant Chief Bays if the need for the HVAC system was to 
prevent mold issues that have occurred in buildings in the past.  

Assistant Chief Bays stated, preventing mold and deterioration was the main reason for 
the HVAC system needs.  

Alderman Black stated it is imperative to manage our buildings appropriately to keep 
them up to date with resources.  

Motion by Alderman Lower, seconded by Alderman Mwilambwe, that the 
Professional Services Contract with Shive- Hattery, Inc. for Professional Architectural, 
Environmental and Land Surveying Services for Police Indoor Training Facility 
Improvements in the amount of $55,100.00 be approved, and authorize the City Manager 
and City Clerk to execute the necessary documents. 
 
 Mayor Pro-Tem Schmidt directed the Clerk to call the roll which resulted in the 
following: 
 
 Ayes: Aldermen Lower, Sage, Mwilambwe, Buragas, Painter, Schmidt, Black, 
Hauman and Fruin. 
 

 Nays: None.  
 

Motion carried. 
 
City Manager’s Discussion 
 
 Mr. Hales stated that there was a considerate amount of vandalism on parked property the 
night before on October 9, 2016. He stated moving forward there should be discussions as to 
how to prevent vandalism on the City’s properties. The Police Department is investigating the 
incidence and will bring forward information as they receive it.  

The American Planning Association has given the Bloomington “Bring It On” 
Comprehensive Plan an achievement of a Silver Award.  

The Bloomington Normal Enterprise Zone was approved and signed by the Governor. 
This is a very critical tool to be utilized by both entities.  

On October 19, 2016 at Central Catholic High School from 6:00pm to 9:00pm there will 
be a final Public Hearing on the east side Highway Environmental Assessment.    
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Mayor Discussion 
  
 Mayor Pro-Tem Schmidt had no report to offer.  
  
City Alderman’s Discussion 
  
 City Alderman had no reports to offer. 
 
Adjournment 
 
 Motion made by Alderman Hauman, seconded by Alderman Painter, to adjourn the 
meeting at 8:48 p.m. 
 
   Motion carried (viva voce). 
 
CITY OF BLOOMINGTON              ATTEST 
 
 
              
Tari Renner, Mayor      Cherry L. Lawson, City Clerk 
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